
 

HEATONS & REDDISH AREA COMMITTEE 
 

Meeting: 30 September 2020 
At: 6.00 pm 

 
PRESENT 
 
Councillor Roy Driver (Chair) in the chair; Councillor Dena Ryness (Vice-Chair); 
Councillors Kate Butler, Dean Fitzpatrick, Colin Foster, Yvonne Guariento, Tom McGee, 
Janet Mobbs, David Sedgwick, John Taylor and Jude Wells. 
 
1.  MINUTES  
 
The Minutes (copies of which had been circulated) of the meeting held on 17 August 2020 
were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 
 
2.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
Councillors and officers were invited to declare any interests they had in any of the items 
on the agenda for the meeting. 
 
The following interests were declared:- 
 
Personal Interests 
 
Councillor Interest 
  
Dean Fitzpatrick 
 
 
 
Janet Mobbs 
 
 
 
Tom McGee 

Development application DC075939 regarding Focus School, 
237 Didsbury Road, Heaton Mersey as a member of the 
Friends of Crescent Park. 
 
Agenda item 8 ‘Residents’ Parking Report’ as she lived in an 
area where there was a residents’ parking scheme. 
 
Agenda item 4(iii) – ‘Petition – Shrub Bed at the junction of 
Queens Drive and Didsbury Road, Heaton Mersey as a 
resident of Queens Drive. 

 
3.  URGENT DECISIONS  
 
No urgent decisions were reported. 
 
4.  COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT  
 
(i) Chair's Announcements  
 
No announcements were made. 
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5.  PUBLIC QUESTION TIME  
 
Members of the public were invited to put questions to the Chair of the Area Committee on 
any matters within the powers and duties of the Area Committee, subject to the exclusions 
set out in the Code of Practice. 
 
One public question was submitted requesting the Police to take action, to enforce the 
speed limit and curb dangerous speeding by traffic in two places in the Reddish South 
Ward.  Firstly on Grafton Street, where the situation was made more dangerous by drivers 
routinely contravening the one-way system on the surrounding roads; and secondly along 
Reddish Road and adjoining Abingdon Road near the School.    
 
RESOLVED – That the public question be referred to Greater Manchester Police for 
investigation. 
 
(i) Petitions  
 
Councillor Dean Fitzpatrick presented a petition containing 60 signatures requesting the 
Council to either carry out maintenance of the shrub beds at the Didsbury Road end of 
Queens Drive more regularly than currently takes place, or to remove the shrubs and 
make the area hard standing, which would require much less maintenance.  
 
RESOLVED – That the petition be referred to the Corporate Director for Place 
Management and Regeneration for investigation. 
  
 
(ii) Open Forum  
 
In accordance with the Code of Practice no organisation had indicated that they wished to 
address the Area Committee as part of the Open Forum arrangements. 
 
(iii) Neighbourhood Policing  
 
Inspector Val North attended the meeting to report on neighbourhood policing issues 
within the Heatons and Reddish area.  
 
The following issues were raised/comments made:- 
 

 The speeding of vehicles in the Heatons and Reddish area was highlighted. This 
had increased significantly during the lockdown period of the Covid-19 pandemic, 
particularly when the roads were quiet during the daytime, and was being monitored 
by the Roads Policing Unit. Longford Road West, Heaton Moor Road, Mauldeth 
Road, Parsonage Road, Carnforth Road and Broadstone Hall Road were 
highlighted in particular. 

 Reference was made to the public question which had been submitted earlier at this 
meeting requesting the Police to take action, to enforce the speed limit and curb 
dangerous speeding by traffic on Grafton Street, Reddish and along Reddish Road 
and adjoining Abingdon Road near the School.  The Roads Policing Unit would be 
examining the evidence at these two locations. 
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 Speeding on Manchester Road, from School Lane to Manchester Road Park, was 
raised. 

  A single point of contact for Councillors to raise speeding issues would be helpful 
and there was a need for awareness raising and a joint campaign between the 
Police and the Council. 

 Part of the problem of speeding vehicles was caused by the use of high 
performance vehicles in suburban areas. There was a need to educate young 
people about the obvious dangers. 

 20 mph zones were useful in deterring the speed of motorists, but were not 
enforced by the Police. 

 The problem of off-road bikes in the vicinity of St. Elisabeth School, Reddish was 
raised. 

 Crime in general had reduced dramatically during the lockdown period of the Covid-
19 pandemic, although there had been a significant increase in reports of domestic 
abuse.  

 
RESOLVED – That Inspector Val North be thanked for her attendance and requested to 
attend a future meeting of the Area Committee in early 2021. 
 
 
(iv) Ward Flexibility Funding - Love Heaton Chapel Community Group  
 
The Area Committee considered an application for Ward Flexibility Funding received from 
the Love Heaton Chapel Community Group for a grant of £1,000 towards the cost of 
installing an 18-foot Christmas tree with lights in the flower bed on School Lane in the 
centre of Heaton Chapel. 
 
RESOLVED – That approval be given to Ward Flexibility Funding of £1,000 to the Love 
Heaton Chapel Community Group towards the cost of installing an 18-foot Christmas tree 
with lights in the flower bed on School Lane in the centre of Heaton Chapel, to be funded 
as follows:- 
 
Heatons North Ward - £500 
Reddish South Ward - £500 
 
6.  2019  FLOODING DRAFT INVESTIGATION REPORT  
 
A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management and Regeneration 
submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) presenting the various aspects of 
the flood events in July 2019 and specifically incorporating the draft Section 19 
Investigation Report in accordance with the Flood & Water Management Act 2010 on the 
investigation into the flooding events undertaken independently by Mott MacDonald 
Consulting Engineers. 
 
The following comments were made/issues raised:- 
 

 As a Section 19 flooding investigation report, the report had a narrow remit which 
didn’t cover all the flooding activity it needed to cover. For example, there were 
roads off the A6 between the railway line and south of Heaton Moor Road which 
became flooded as water ran off the A6. The Crossley Road underpass was 
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another area which became flooded. Discussions regarding more intensive 
maintenance regimes would be helpful.  

 In most cases the drains became blocked as a result of the flooding. However, the 
gulley cleansing regime had been refined as a result of the flooding in 2019. 

 Black Brook was identified as one of the water courses which had caused problems 
in the Heatons and Reddish area. 

 The A555 was always going to be susceptible to flooding. 

 The Council did have monies for replacement measures, but a lot of the 
recommendations were aimed at United Utilities and the Environment Agency. 

 
RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 
 
7.  RESIDENTS PARKING REPORT  
 
A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management and Regeneration 
submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) seeking comments on the 
proposed revised principles to guide future parking policy decisions and seeking feedback 
on the proposed changes to resident parking policy and town centre parking policy to 
reflect the revised principles. 
 
The following comments were made/issues raised:- 
 

 General support was given to the principles in the report, the proposed move to 
residents’ parking zones rather looking at residents’ parking on a particular street in 
isolation and the recognition that parking problems presented different challenges in 
different parts in the borough. 

  It was clarified that the proposal for Councillors to receive a free permit covering all 
residents parking zones to enable them to carry out their responsibilities would be 
withdrawn. 

 Support was given to the proposal to reconsider the cost of a permit. 

 The proposal was to use advisory disability marking points in the future and move 
away from formal traffic regulation orders for disabled parking bays because they 
remained after the disabled person had left the property. 

 Other options needed to be considered as part of the process when a residents’ 
parking scheme was requested.  

 Support was given to the recognition that residents’ parking had to be seen in the 
wider context of a move to electric vehicles in the future, car sharing, cycle bays etc 
which were all important considerations when addressing parking problems in an 
area.  
 

RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 
8.  DEVELOPMENT APPLICATIONS  
 
Development applications were submitted. 
  
(NOTE: Full details of the decisions including conditions and reasons for granting or 
refusing planning permission and imposing conditions are given in the schedule of plans. 
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The Corporate Director for Place Management and Regeneration is authorised to 
determine conditions and reasons and they are not therefore referred to in committee 
minutes unless the committee makes a specific decision on a condition or reason. In order 
to reduce printing costs and preserve natural resources, the schedule of plans is not 
reproduced within these minutes. A copy of the schedule of plans is available on the 
council’s website at www.stockport.gov.uk/planning. Copies of the schedule of plans, or 
any part thereof, may be obtained from the Place Directorate upon payment of the 
Council’s reasonable charges). 
  
A representative of the Strategic Head of Service & Monitoring Officer (Legal & Democratic 
Governance) outlined the procedure approved by the Council for public speaking on 
planning applications. 
 
(i) DC075939: Focus School, 237 Didsbury Road, Heaton Mersey, Stockport, SK4 
2AA  
 
In respect of plan no. 75939 for the demolition of existing buildings and redevelopment of 
the site to provide 34 dwellings, associated landscaping, amended access, car parking 
and public open space area at the Focus School, 237 Didsbury Road, Heaton Mersey 
 
a representative of the applicant spoke in support of the application. 
 
It was then 
 
RESOLVED –That the Planning and Highways Regulation Committee be recommended to 
grant planning permission subject to conditions and:- 
 

 A list of projects on the Formal Sports Priority List within the Heatons and Reddish 
area being provided to Members of the Area Committee; and 

 An additional condition being recommended to the Planning and Highways 
Regulation Committee to enforce the proper maintenance of these areas in the 
future and that the wording be circulated to Members of the Area Committee for 
their consideration prior to the report being submitted to the Planning and Highways 
Regulation Committee. 

 
 
(ii) DC076883 - Cranford Golf Centre, Harwood Road, Heaton Mersey  
 
In respect of plan no. 76883 for the demolition of the existing Golf Centre buildings; 
residential development comprising 106 dwellings with associated Open Space including 1 
No. Local Area for Play (LAP) and 1 NO. Local Equipped Area for Play (LEAP) with access 
from Harwood Road 
 
a member of the public spoke against the application; and 
 
a representative of the applicant spoke in support of the application 
 
It was then 
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RESOLVED – That the Planning and Highways Regulation Committee be recommended 
to grant planning permission, subject to conditions and a Section 106 Agreement with 
regard to the provision of formal recreation facilities within the area and improvements to 
the footpath network to the north and east of the site. 
 
9.  PLANNING APPEALS, ENFORCEMENT APPEALS & ENFORCEMENT NOTICES  
 
A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management and Regeneration 
submitted a report of the Strategic Head of Service & Monitoring Officer (Legal & 
Democratic Governance) (copies of which had been circulated) listing any outstanding or 
recently determined planning appeals and enforcements within the area represented by 
the Heatons and Reddish Area Committee. 
 
RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 
10.  CENTRAL STOCKPORT INFRASTRUCTURE DELIVERY PLAN PROSPECTUS 
AND STOCKPORT STATION GROWTH PROSPECTUS  
 
A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management and Regeneration 
submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) setting out two initial pieces of 
works focussed on the infrastructure challenges in achieving the goal of making Stockport 
Town Centre a Smart Town over the next twenty years and the potential high level 
solutions to this. The opportunity to use the Mayoral Development Corporation and the 
development of Stockport Town Centre West as a catalyst for infrastructure planning 
across the whole of Stockport Town Centre was also addressed in the report. 
 
In response to a Member’s question, it was confirmed that work was ongoing with 
Transport for Greater Manchester following the Mayor of Greater Manchester’s 
announcement that Metrolink would be extended to Stockport. 
 
RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 
11.  TCAP1007 WAYFINDING - NEW VARIABLE MESSAGE SIGN DISPLAYS (FREE 
TEXT SIGNS) IN STOCKPORT TOWN CENTRE  
 
A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management and Regeneration 
submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) detailing the proposed removal of 
the remaining car park VMS displays in Stockport town centre, their replacement with 
static car park directional signs and the installation of more versatile “free text” VMS 
displays on key radial routes into the town centre. 
 
RESOLVED – That the Cabinet Member for Economy and Regeneration be recommended 
to approve:- 
 

 the removal of all remaining outdated VMS displays, their replacement with fixed 
signage and replacement of car park counters: and 

  the installation of the new VMS displays described in the report and at locations 
shown on the plan attached to the report, with exact locations and final numbers of 
signs subject to available budget and final assessment for the feasibility of 
installation. 
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12.  PROPOSED HIGHWAY DIGITAL ADVERTISING DISPLAYS ON THE MAIN ROAD 
NETWORK THROUGHOUT THE TOWN CENTRE  
 
A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management and Regeneration 
submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) detailing the proposed sites of 
Highway Digital Advertising on the Main Road Network throughout the Town Centre. 
 
The following comments were made/issues raised:- 
 

 Members were opposed to siting the Highway Digital Advertising displays in 
strategic locations and at iconic buildings or landmarks of Stockport such as the 
Viaduct and the Pyramid, and sites which offered iconic views of the town. 

 Before planning applications were submitted there should be consultation with Ward 
Councillors with regard to the proposed site for the digital advertising display. 

 The Council’s Conservation Officer should be involved at an early stage of the 
process. 

 The size of the proposed displays was constrained by road safety considerations 
and the possibility that motorists would be distracted by the displays.  

 
RESOLVED – That the Cabinet Member for Economy and Regeneration be recommended 
to approve the Council entering into a tender process for new Highway Displays on the 
Main Road Network throughout the Town Centre, but that iconic buildings, landmarks or 
sites be excluded, such as the Viaduct and the Pyramid. 
 
13.  NORTH REDDISH LOCAL IMPROVEMENTS  
 
A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management and Regeneration 
submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) which set out proposals to 
enhance the public realm within the areas of North Reddish as indicated in the report. 
Specifically these improvements related to five areas of North Reddish local centre, 
located along the Gorton Road corridor which had been identified as requiring an 
accessibility improvement scheme. 
 
RESOLVED – (1) That authority as to which of the options A to D to support be delegated 
be delegated to Ward Highways Spokesperson (Reddish North Ward) in consultation with 
the other Ward Councillors. 
 
(2) Subsequent to (1) above, that the Cabinet Member for Economy and Regeneration be 
recommended to approve the works to enhance the public realm within the areas of North 
Reddish indicated in the report, to be funded from the Local Transport Plan budget. 
 
14.  GREG STREET, REDDISH - EXPERIMENTAL TRAFFIC REGULATION ORDER  
 
A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management and Regeneration 
(submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) providing details relating to an 
experimental order for No Waiting and No Loading restrictions on part of Greg Street in 
Reddish. 
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RESOLVED – (1) The Area Committee was minded to approve the following Traffic 
Regulation Order on part of Greg Street, Reddish, at an approximate cost of £700 to be 
funded from the Area Committee’s Delegated Budget (Reddish South Ward allocation):- 
 
No Waiting and No Loading at Any Time (Experimental):  
 

 Greg Street 
 
East side from a point 2 metres south of the projected North Easterly property line of No. 
43 Three Acres Drive for a distance of 41 metres in a Southerly direction (and to tie in with 
existing).  
 
(2) The Area Committee further approved the statutory legal advertising of the Traffic 
Regulation Order and, subject to no objections being received within twenty one days 
from the advertisement date, the Order be made. 
 
15.  APPOINTMENT OF COUNCILLORS TO LAY WREATHS AT REMEMBRANCE DAY 
SERVICES ON 8 NOVEMBER 2020  
 
A representative of the Strategic Head of Service & Monitoring Officer (Legal & Democratic 
Governance) submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) requesting the Area 
Committee to appoint Councillors to lay wreaths on behalf of the Council mat the 
Remembrance Day Services at Heaton Mersey War Memorial, Reddish War Memorial and 
St. Paul’s Church, Heaton Moor on Sunday 8 November 2020. 
 
RESOLVED – That approval be given to the appointment of Councillors to lay wreaths at 
Remembrance Day Services at Heaton Mersey War Memorial, Reddish War Memorial and 
St. Paul’s Church, Heaton Moor on Sunday 8 November 2020 as follows:- 
 
Heaton Mersey War Memorial – Councillor Colin Foster 
St. Paul’s Church, Heaton Moor – Councillor David Sedgwick 
Reddish War Memorial – Councillor Yvonne Guariento 
 
16.  FUNDING FOR HEATONS CHRISTMAS TREE  
 
With the agreement of the Area Committee, this item was withdrawn. 
 
17.  PROGRESS ON AREA COMMITTEE DECISIONS  
 
A representative of the Strategic Head of Service & Monitoring Officer (Legal & Democratic 
Governance) submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) providing an update 
on progress since the last meeting on decisions taken by the Area Committee and 
detailing the current position on ward flexibility funding. The report also included the 
current position on the Area Committee’s Delegated Budget. 
 
RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 
The meeting closed at 9.22 pm 
 


